FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JANUARY 10, 2005

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Stanley Victrum, Assistant City Manager


Kyle Sonnenberg, Assistant City Manager


Doug Hewitt, Strategic Initiatives and Corporate


  Communications Director


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for


  Engineering and Maintenance and Parks and


  Recreation


Benny Nichols, Fire Chief


Larry Clubine, Chair, Parks and Recreation Advisory


  Commission

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Tom Hayes, Hope Mills, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.


Council Member Gonzalez presented Reverend Hayes with a City pin.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

The Mayor and Council members reviewed the special events for the month of January 2005.

Council Member Dawkins announced the memorial service for SGT Major Kenneth Hanna, killed during the Vietnam conflict and whose remains were returned to the United States in the mid-1990s, would be January 15, 2005.

Mayor Pitts reviewed all of the City Council’s accomplishments during 2004.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Keefe requested to pull Item 2.E.  Council Member Gonzalez requested to pull Items 2.K. and 2.L.  City Attorney Karen McDonald requested approval of the minutes of the December 14, 2004, special meeting with the addition of the room location and verification of the adjournment time.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Items 2.E., 2.K., and 2.L.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
December 8, 2004, special meeting.

2.
December 13, 2004, joint meeting with County Commissioners and CCBC.

3.
December 13, 2004, regular meeting.

4.
December 14, 2004, special meeting.

B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Capital Project Ordinance Closeout 2005-1 (School Road Fire Station).
This project ordinance was for the construction of the School Road Fire Station.  All contracts have been completed and the financial activity has been audited.  This ordinance would close the project and release any unencumbered revenues to be used for future projects.
2.
Capital Project Ordinance Partial Closeout 2005-2 (Miscellaneous Street Improvements).
This project ordinance was for the 2002 street resurfacing and improvements projects.  All contracts have been completed and the financial activity has been audited.  This ordinance would close the project and release any unencumbered revenues to be used for future projects.
3.
Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance 2005-4 (Governor's Highway Safety Program Aggressive Driving Grant).
This project ordinance will establish the budget for the Aggressive Driving Grant awarded to the City of Fayetteville by the Governor's Highway Safety Program.  The total project budget is $88,720.00, which consists of $63,365.00 provided by the Governor's Highway Safety Program and a general fund match in the amount of $25,355.00.  The funds will be used to purchase two unmarked police vehicles and other equipment for the police department, officer training, and program advertising\marketing.
4.
Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance Partial Closeout 2005-1 (Federal Forfeiture and State Controlled Substance Tax Revenue Projects).
This project ordinance was for various Police Department projects funded with Federal Forfeiture and North Carolina Controlled Substance Tax revenue.  All contracts have been completed and the financial activity has been audited.  This ordinance will close the project and release any unencumbered revenues to be used for future projects.
5.
Budget Ordinance Amendment 2005-4 (Installment Payment Revenue Bonds, Series 2005 - Refunding Bonds).

On November 8, 2004, City Council approved the resolution authorizing the City of Fayetteville Finance Corporation to issue Installment Payment Revenue Bonds to be used to defease a portion, $5,835,000.00, of the City's Installment Payment Revenue Bonds, Series 1996.  The refunding bonds are associated with the Police Administration Building.  Also included in the issuance are premium and an equity contribution totaling $571,322.00, a total issuance of $6,406,322.00.  A budget ordinance is needed to reflect the receipt of these monies as well as record the partial defeasance of the Series 1996 Bonds.
6.
Capital Project Ordinance 2005-5 (Installment Payment Revenue Bonds, Series 2005 - Westover Recreation Center and Festival Park).

On November 8, 2004, City Council approved the resolution authorizing the City of Fayetteville Finance Corporation to issue Installment Payment Revenue Bonds to be used to finance the cost of the construction of the Westover Recreation Center and Festival Park.  The revenues received from the issuance total $6,976,591.00, par amount of $6,605,000.00 and a premium of $371,591.00.  A project ordinance is needed to reflect the receipt of these monies.
C.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. 160A-58.2 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated noncontiguous annexation area (King Property – Located on the southwest corner of Highway 24 and Downing Road).

A RESOLUTION FIXING A DATE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR A PETITION-INITIATED NONCONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION AREA PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. 16OA-58.2 (KING'S PROPERTY - LOCATED ON THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF HWY 24 AND DOWNING ROAD).  RESOLUTION NO. R2005-001.
D.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area (Marcus Seals Property – Located on Gillespie Street, north of Cooper Street).

A RESOLUTION FIXING A DATE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR A PETITION-INITIATED CONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION AREA PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. 160A-31 (MARCUS SEALS PROPERTY - LOCATED ON GILLESPIE STREET, NORTH OF COOPER ROAD).  RESOLUTION NO. R2005-002.
E.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.

F.
Case No. P04-73F.  Approve the initial zoning to C3 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located on Elizabethtown Road east of Gillespie Street.  Containing 4.56 acres more or less and being the property of the Retired Military Association of North Carolina and Robert Vause as evidenced by map and legal description furnished by the City of Fayetteville and annexed by the City of Fayetteville on December 13, 2004.
G.
Case No. P04-74F.  Approve the initial zoning to PND Planned Neighborhood District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at the north end of Thamesford Drive east of Hillard Drive.  Containing 9.47 acres more or less and being the property of John Campbell Builders, Inc., Kamenbury Development Corporation and HCC Investments, LLC, as evidenced by map and legal description furnished by the City of Fayetteville and annexed by the City of Fayetteville on December 13, 2004.
H.
Case No. P04-75F.  Approve the rezoning from R10 Residential District to R5A Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at 3106 Turtle Point Drive.  Containing 5.64 acres more or less and being the property of Jeffrey Keith Goldner, Trustee, as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 6372 and 3915, pages 354-359 and 744-749, respectively, Cumberland County Registry.
I.
Approve special permit for on-premise signs at Methodist College for their annual Loyalty Day activities in February.

J.
Approve special permit for off-premise signs for the annual Spring Craftsmen Festival in March.
K.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Gonzalez.
L.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Gonzalez.
M.
Authorize advertisement of offer to purchase a City-owned vacant lot on Wright Street for upset bids.

N.
Approve Federal Legislative Agenda.

O.
Set special work session meeting for January 18, 6:00 p.m., Lafayette Room, to continue discussion of proposed economic development projects and the City’s capital needs.

E.
Case No. P04-71F.  Approve the rezoning from C3 Commercial District to C2 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the area bounded by Ray Avenue to the east, CSX rail line to the west, Prince Charles property to the west and Rowan Street to the north.  Containing 21 acres more or less and being the property of the City of Fayetteville as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 5375 and 6331, pages 212 and 787 respectively, Cumberland County Registry.

Council Member Keefe pulled this item for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to table this item until discussions were finished on the Festival Plaza building.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Smith)

K.
Approve annexation agreements for Hummingbird Place Subdivision and Baywood South Subdivision in consideration of receiving PWC services.


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.  She expressed her opposition to annexing Hummingbird Place Subdivision because the developer’s plan called for septic tanks instead of sewer lines.


Council Member Williams questioned if the City could restrict water service to an area if PWC had already approved the request.

City Attorney Karen McDonald responded that based upon City policy the Council was not obligated to provide water.

City Manager Roger Stancil clarified that the developer had met PWC’s requirements to receive water service and would therefore be receiving water whether they were annexed or not, so in essence the City could not restrict service.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to refer the annexation agreement for Hummingbird Place Subdivision back to staff for discussion with developer regarding septic tanks and to approve the annexation agreement for Baywood South Subdivision.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)

L.
Adopt resolution authorizing the sale of vacant land on Neville Street owned jointly with Cumberland County and the quitclaim of City’s interests in the property to the County for a pro-rated share of the proceeds of the sale.


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.  She questioned why the City was receiving one-half of the tax value for the property.


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, responded that the property had been received through foreclosure, and the amount that the City would receive was the bidded price.

A RESOLUTION TO AUTHORIZE THE SALE OF VACANT LAND ON NEVILLE STREET OWNED JOINTLY WITH CUMBERLAND COUNTY AND TO QUITCLAIM THE CITY’S INTERESTS IN THE PROPERTY TO THE COUNTY FOR A PRO-RATED SHARE OF THE PROCEEDS OF THE SALE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2005-003.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the resolution.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a petition-initiated noncontiguous annexation area by Montibello Association Property (Located on the northern side of Cliffdale Road and east of Town Creek Drive).

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated a petition for annexation of the property had been made because the owners had requested PWC water and sewer.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:35 p.m.

Mr. David B. Craig, Attorney, 806 Hay Street, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in favor of the annexation, adding that the owners wished to build affordable housing on this tract, and could not get federal funding unless they were within the City limits.

Mr. Ted Mohn, 6961 Bone Creek Drive, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to rezoning.  Mr. Mohn expressed concerns that no building plan had been presented and there were wetlands located on the property. He stated he was concerned a new street would cause problems at the intersection.

Mr. Craig rebutted that the City’s standards would have to be met before anything could be constructed.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:45 p.m.


Council Member Keefe requested information regarding the current County zoning.  Mr. Teal responded that the City zoning would be R6; the same as it is in the County, so there would be no change in the zoning of the property.


City Manager Roger Stancil pointed out to the Council that if the property was not annexed the owners could build according to the County’s standards, which were less strict than the City’s standards.

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA (MONTIBELLO ASSOCIATES PROPERTY - LOCATED ON THE NORTHERN SIDE OF CLIFFDALE ROAD, EAST OF TOWN CREEK DRIVE).  ANNEXATION ORDINANCE NO. 2005-01-476.
MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the annexation ordinance with an effective date of January 10, 2005.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Case No. P04-40F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C3 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located on Filter Plant Road.  Containing 1.39 acres more or less and being the property of the City of Fayetteville as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 131, page 130, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item. Mr. Teal reviewed the current land use by showing site photographs and plats.  He stated the property was owned by the City and would be used in the future to increase the PWC substation.  Mr. Teal reported the Planning staff recommended rezoning to C3.

Discussion ensued regarding zoning uses allowed under C3.  Mr. Teal pointed out the City as the owner of the land controlled the uses.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 8:03 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to leave the zoning R6.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor (Council Members Kirby, Massey, and Haire) to 7 in opposition

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to allow rezoning from R6 to C3.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Haire and Kirby)

C.
Case No. P04-65F.  Consider the rezoning from C1P Commercial District to C3 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at 5547 Yadkin Road.  Containing 1 acre more or less and being the property of C & N Investments, LLC, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 2901, page 153, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal discussed the current zoning and land use and showed pictures and plats of the property. He stated C1 zoning would give more flexibility than C1P because of the setback requirements.  He stated if the property owner wanted to replace the building he would be restricted in what he could do because of the setback area.


Mr. Teal stated the Zoning Commission recommended rezoning to C1.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:10 p.m.

Mr. Randy Nimocks, 2808 Skye Drive, Fayetteville, NC, property owner, stated he was agreeable to the C1 zoning. 

Mr. Al Rumbough, 2507 Spring Valley Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was no longer in opposition and did not wish to speak.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:11 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to rezone to C1 Commercial District.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Williams and Gonzalez)

D.
Boone Trail Rezoning Cases:

1.
Case No. P04-61F.  Consider the rezoning from R10 Residential District to C1 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at 3115 Boone Trail.  Containing 0.46 acres more or less and being the property of Dollar Properties Ten, LLC, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 6637, page 605, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated his presentation would cover both this Case and Case No. P04-76F.  Mr. Teal discussed the current land use, current zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  He stated the applicant had requested C1 Commercial zoning, but the Zoning Commission had recommended P4.


Council Member Gonzalez requested a review of the pictures of the area and noted that the property beyond these properties was all residential.

Council Member Williams noted that the view from both properties was all businesses.


Council Member Dawkins questioned what would be allowed in the P4 zoning.  Mr. Teal reviewed the uses which would be allowed.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:20 p.m.

Ms. Cindee Wolf, 1928 Vera Court, Wilmington, NC, spoke in favor of rezoning to C1 Commercial.  Ms. Wolf represented the property owners of both properties.  She stated that the tracts were no longer appropriate for residential habitation and requested that C1 would be the most appropriate zoning for this property because the property around it was commercial.

Mr. Israel Soto, 3114 Nato Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to the rezoning.  Mr. Soto owns the property behind these properties. He was concerned that there would be increased noise which would be adverse to the neighborhood and specifically to his property.  He stated P4 zoning would be better than C1 zoning.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:29 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to rezone to C1 Commercial District.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor (Council Members Dawkins, Williams, and Haire) to 7 in opposition

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to rezone to P4.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Haire)


Discussion ensued regarding Council’s responsibilities to the citizens for the preservation of neighborhoods.

2.
Case No. P04-76F.  Consider the rezoning from R10 Residential District to C1 Commercial District and P4 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at 3119 Boone Trail.  Containing 0.46 acres more or less and being the property of David Allen and Ann Marie Gallagher Matthews as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3032, Page 720, Cumberland County Registry.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:45 p.m.

Ms. Cindee Wolf, 1928 Vera Court, Wilmington, NC, reiterated her position regarding these properties, stating that she would continue to petition for this property to become P4, since Council elected to rezone the adjacent property to that zoning district.

Mr. David A. Matthews, Fayetteville, NC, property owner, spoke regarding the changes to include the increase in noise and traffic that had been made in the 20 years he had owned the property. 

Mr. Israel Soto, 3114 Nato Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to the rezoning.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:50 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to rezone to P4 Professional District.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
Consider Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission Bylaws and Composition.


Mr. Larry Clubine, Chair, Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission, presented this item.  He reported the Commission had recommended there be 15 members appointed with 7 appointed by the City Council; 7 appointed by the County Commissioners, and 1 appointed by the school superintendent for three-year terms with a year between terms.

Mr. Clubine advised the Master Plan was currently out for bids.  He requested an extension of time to bring the plan back to the Council in October 2005.

Mr. Clubine stated the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission recommended approval of the bylaws contingent upon legal review by both the City Attorney and the County Attorney.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the Bylaws and Composition as submitted contingent upon legal review.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

5.
Update on FSU Fire Station and Fire Science Curriculum.

Mr. Benny Nichols, Fire Chief, presented this item. Chief Nichols discussed the progress of the FSU Fire Station and the fire science program which was being partnered with Fayetteville Technical Community College and the Cumberland County School system.  He stated a fire academy was being established so high school seniors could take courses toward their degree in Fire Science.

Chief Nichols showed the design of the new FSU Fire Station and how the building blended in with the surrounding buildings.  He stated that there would also be workspace for the Police Department in the building.

Dr. Jonathan Britzer, Assistant Professor of Chemistry at FSU, discussed the Fire Science curriculum, a four-year degree program.    The program was designed to produce technically qualified firefighters and also satisfy the University’s requirements.  The program is still in development, and will be a 2-plus-2 program, with students taking the first two years of the program at Fayetteville Technical Community College and then transferring to FSU to complete the four-year program. The courses will be offered in an online format, with the exception of the required internships.

Chief Nichols stated he hoped to break ground in March, so that the project would be completed by October 7, 2005.

6.
Presentation of the FY 2003-2004 Audited Financial Statements.
Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, and Eddie Burke of Cherry, Bekaert & Holland presented this item.  Mr. Burke explained the audit process and highlights of the audit.

He stated the audit went extremely smooth, and there were no problems of any substance.  The financial statements revealed the City had received a clean opinion, which was the highest level of assurance that could be provided a financial statement.

Mr. Burke reviewed the key items of the financial statement as follows:

· Total net assets increased by $16.5 million due to a reduction in power supply and generations 
· Overall assets exceeded liabilities by $791.2 million
· Governmental funds reported an ending fund balance of $55.2 million
· Unreserved fund balance was $28.5 million
· Total capital assets increased by $7.3 million
· Total debt increased by $10.8 million
· Business-type activities total bonded debt was $184.2 million
· Business-type activities total installment notes payable was $11.9 million.

Mr. Burke stated that there was only one minor issue that had to be addressed and there were new auditing standards that would be required to be implemented this year and new reporting standards the City would be required to address in the future.


Council Member Worthy inquired about the minor issue that needed to be addressed.  Mr. Burke stated the City had a number of departments that collected cash, and there needed to be more separation of duties because of the size of the departments.  He said this was common among cities, counties, and school boards throughout the state.


Council Member Haire requested clarification regarding the reason for the increase in net assets, and he inquired if any of the increase had been due to the hiring freezes.  Mr. Burke replied that it was primarily due to the reduction of expenses in the Public Works Commission.

Ms. Smith stated that the increase was based on an accrual from all funds and the hiring freeze would be reflected in the general funds, but that it would not be specifically shown in the audit report.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to accept the FY 2003-2004 audit.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Consider an offer to purchase a portion of City-owned parking lots on Franklin and Donaldson Streets.
City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He reported that Mr. and Mrs. Mark W. Rice had purchased property at 129 Franklin Street where the property lines coincided with the structure walls. He stated the Rices desired to renovate the building, with commercial space on the ground level and their residence on the second level and in order for the building code to be met, the Rices must have 5.1 additional feet of land on the east and south sides of the building.  Mr. Stancil stated they had offered the City $500.00 for the purchase of the land, with a permanent easement for the existing sidewalks conveyed to the City.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to authorize the public notice of sale and authorize the Mayor to execute the deed after ten days notice.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Consider award of construction contract for Festival Park Bid.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the second advertisement for bids had resulted in only one bid being submitted and that bid had exceeded the architects’ estimate by 60 percent. Mr. Stancil recommended rejecting the bid as being excessive and not in keeping with the project.

Mr. Stancil suggested building the part of the park which was south of the creek to include the promenade, the installation of the bridge, and the grassy area because this could be completed by September 2005 for the International Folk Festival.

Mr. Stancil stated that according to Mr. Schuller, to break the project into smaller components would create more competition in the bids.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to reject the bid.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


Council Member Williams inquired about the liquidated damages as far as coming in late on the project and whether that would add to the cost of what the contractors would bid.

Mr. Schuller replied that it had in the beginning, but the liquidated damages had been reduced for the second bid and for this particular piece of work the liquidated damages would be fairly minimal.   He explained the first phase would mitigate many of the concerns that had been found to be issues with different contractors.

Council Member Williams asked what the liquidated damages were for the original project.  Mr. Schuller stated that because of the lawn work that had to be done at a specific growing period, the liquidated damages for that portion was $2,000.00 per day.


Council Member Williams requested that alternate bids be taken showing liquidated damages.  Mr. Schuller responded that alternate bids would not be a problem.


Mayor Pitts asked if this was the only component of the park that was expected to be accomplished by fall of 2005 for the International Festival.  Mr. Schuller stated that it was. He explained that when exploring the completion of other projects, if other components were completed first, there had been complications due to the sequencing of the projects. He said he felt that more construction could be done than just the first phase, but he was concerned that the component would not be completed by the time of the International Folk Festival.


Mayor Pitts questioned if all options had been expended regarding going outside of the local and regional areas in order to get bids for the process.  Mr. Schuller stated that the project documents would have had national coverage because of the plan rooms and other sources that architects and contractors use.

9.
Consider items for referral to City County Liaison Committee.  (Committee meeting scheduled for Thursday, January 27, 2005)


No additional items or nominations were made.

10.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
Appointments

1.
Human Relations Commission - 1 appointment

Sharon Covington was appointed to the Human Relations Commission.
2.
Personnel Review Board - 3 appointments

Peter A. Paoni, Reuben Pettiford, and Lucy Ebony Robinson were appointed to the Personnel Review Board.
3.
Fayetteville Redevelopment Commission - 3 appointments

Aaron J. Johnson, Eleanor Luse, and Rhonda Murphy were appointed to the Fayetteville Redevelopment Commission.
B.
Nominations

1.
NC Firemen's Relief Fund Board of Trustees - 2 vacancies – 1 Fire Department Appointee and 1 City Council Appointee


Chief Benny Nichols was appointed to the NC Fireman’s Relief Fund Board of Trustees.

2.
Fair Housing Board – 1 Real Estate resignation – 1 nomination needed


Council Member Robert Massey nominated Harold Thompson.

C.
City of Fayetteville Finance Corporation – Appointment of Officers

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to reappoint the current officers, Roger Stancil, Lisa Smith, Keith Love and David Little to serve another one-year term.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy.

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (10–0)

11.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Market House Update and 2005 Schedule.
B.
Letter from County Manager.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated this letter was regarding appointments to the committee to discuss water and sewer that had been discussed at the last City-County Liaison Committee.  He said no vote had been taken on that subject and he requested direction from the Council.


Council Member Gonzalez stated that until the County was willing to sit down and discuss other problems they had with the City no appointments to any joint boards should be made.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to deny the request for appointment by the County Commissioners.

FRIENDLY MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to send a letter to the County Manager advising that the City was not ready to form a committee to discuss water and sewer until some of the problems with PWC had been resolved.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Williams)

C.
Report on feasibility study for converting Museum of Art to Senior Center.


City Manager Roger Stancil brought this report for an update at the Council’s request. He stated that he had received a copy of a letter from Thomas Getz, a designer, in which Mr. Getz described the challenges of increasing the site from 8,000 square feet to a 28,000 square foot space as requested by the Lazar-Mack Senior Citizen’s Group.

Mr. Stancil reported the City and County staffs were meeting with the Area Agency on Aging to discuss their recommendations for programming and facilities, now and in the future, and the senior plan was a part of the Master Plan for parks and recreation and was due in the fall of 2005.


Mr. Stancil inquired if the Council would like to continue with the feasibility study or if it would like to wait until more information was available before proceeding.


Council Member Keefe questioned if the feasibility study was only for a 28,000 square foot facility.  The idea of the feasibility study was to see if the site would work as a Senior Center and in the future add on to it.  He inquired if this plan had been rejected.


Mr. Stancil responded that the architect was given the plan that Mr. Lazar and Ms. Mack had presented.  Mr. Stancil said his understanding had been the feasibility study was on how to use the existing building for the requested programs and have it grow to the desired 28,000 square feet as a one-stop Senior Center.


Council Member Keefe commented that 28,000 square feet was a big building. He inquired what the seniors were looking for that would not work in the building as it was now.


Mr. Stancil responded that he was unsure at the moment, but was in the process of getting all the senior citizens together to find out exactly what they wanted.   The senior citizens have been given a survey to find out what their needs and wants were and the results of that survey would be completed by the end of February.  Mr. Stancil stated he would bring that report back to the Council at that time.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Letter from the Arts Council expressing gratitude for assistance with the 2004 “A Dickens Holiday”.

2.
Letter from the District Attorney to show appreciation for assistance provided in the Theer trial.

3.
NCLM – Letter appointing City Manager Roger Stancil to serve on the Finance, Administration, and Intergovernmental Relations Legislative Action (FAIR) Committee as a representative in an At‑Large position.

4.
CCBC Boards – December 22, 2004, Board Update.

5.
Fayetteville Regional Airport Commission – minutes of November 30, 2004.

6.
Police Department – Report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of November 2004.

7.
Fayetteville Redevelopment Commission - minutes of October 13, 2004.

8.
FACVB – minutes of October 14, 2004.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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